Waltham Forest safeguarding partners overhaul protocols after year-long death concealment case
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A safeguarding partnership in Waltham Forest has committed to improving its protocols following a distressing incident involving a mother found pushing the body of her deceased daughter in a wheelchair. This incident has prompted significant scrutiny and a call for reassessment of case management strategies within the local safeguarding framework.
The Waltham Forest Safeguarding Adults Board (SAB), composed of representatives from Waltham Forest Council, NHS North East London, and the Metropolitan Police, reported on the findings of a review concerning a case that resulted in a police investigation in November 2023. Officers discovered the remains of a woman in her early fifties, referred to as Jodie, while her mother, Janet, in her seventies, was pushing her deceased daughter in the vicinity of 17&Central on Selborne Road.
The inquest revealed that Jodie had been deceased and kept in their shared flat in Leyton for over a year prior to the discovery. Neighbours had previously raised concerns to the housing association about "horrendous smells" and a fly infestation coming from the residence. Despite the circumstances surrounding the death, Janet, who was diagnosed with a brain tumour, was not charged with any crime, although failing to report a death is typically considered illegal. In her statement, she expressed her struggle to cope with the loss, saying, "I couldn’t bear to part with [Jodie]."
This was not an isolated incident regarding the family's dealings with local authorities. Records indicate that the council had become aware of the family in 2013 when they were evicted from their home. Following an assessment in January 2014, safeguarding concerns were noted, but an independent reviewer from the Strategic Partnerships Board (SPB) claimed these were not investigated "rigorously" enough.
In response to the review published in October, the SAB was instructed to swiftly initiate a series of multi-agency audits and to clarify its referral and escalation processes. The SPB emphasised the need for comprehensive understanding across all partner agencies to guarantee that no case is solely understood by one entity, ensuring a "direct line of sight on the front door."
The SAB acknowledged the reviewer’s findings and has committed to implementing the necessary changes to enhance their safeguarding practices. Following comprehensive reviews conducted in November and December, the SAB is expected to provide updates on improvements by June.
The SPB lauded the actions taken by officers involved in the incident, stating: “They had to think and act outside of normal parameters. They had no procedures, training or tools to equip them to respond. They acted on their human instinct.” The review highlighted the unusual nature of the case, describing it as "bizarre and extremely rare," and indicated the importance of ensuring adequate support frameworks for professionals dealing with unexpected and shocking incidents.
Moreover, the SAB has been urged to evaluate its response strategies to cases that may present initially as bizarre or shocking, and to consider the leadership requirements necessary in urgent circumstances.
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